BRAUNTON PARISH COUNCIL
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Minutes of the Meeting of Full Council held in the Council Chamber 

at 7.00pm on Monday, 8 April 2013

	


	Present

Also in attendance


	Cllr Mrs Spear in the Chair, Mrs Shapland, Spear, Mrs Chugg, Gilbert, Anderson, Mrs Chesters, Mrs Smith, Lucas, Mrs Blackmore and Bonds.

Miss Tracey Weaver, Parish Clerk.



	299/2012/13
	Apologies
	Received from Cllr Mrs Woodford.



	300/2012/13
	Questions from the Public
	None received.



	301/2012/13
	Items not on the agenda, which in the opinion of the Chairman should be brought to the attention of the Council


	The Chairman reminded members that the Council’s Annual General Meeting would be held on Wednesday 24th April 2013 at 7pm in the Parish Hall.

The Chaloners Road play park was open in time for Easter following the Environment Agency consenting to the Parish Council to carry out temporary works to secure the boundary.

The Chairman announced that item 25 on the agenda ‘RMB Chivenor Use of Braunton Beach’ would be withdrawn, as the Council has not received an official letter of complaint.

The Chairman proposed and it was unanimously agreed that item 16 ‘Caen School Footbridge’ and Item 18 ‘Environment Agency’s Draft Braunton Flooding Report 22 December 2012’ be brought forward and considered after item 9 on the agenda to allow guest speakers to leave the meeting earlier, if they so wish.

(N/C)



	302/2012/13
	Declarations of Interest


	Cllr Lucas declared a non-Pecuniary Interest in Minute No. 304/2012/13, as his Grandson is standing as a candidate.

Cllr Mrs Shapland declared a non-Pecuniary Interest in Minute No. 315/2012/13, as she is the Council’s Representative on the North Devon Environmental Trust.

Cllr Mrs Shapland declared a non-Pecuniary Interest in Minute No. 334/2012/13(d), as she is the Council’s Representative on the Taw and Torridge Estuary.

Cllr Gilbert declared a non-Pecuniary Interest in Minute No. 312/2012/13(55297), as the applicant is known to him.

Cllr Mrs Chesters declared a non-Pecuniary Interest in Minute No. 312/2012/13(55394), as the applicant is known to her.

Cllr Mrs Chugg declared a non-Pecuniary Interest in Minute No. 312/2012/13(55401), as the applicant is family friend.

Cllr Mrs Chugg declared a non-Pecuniary Interest in Minute No. 318/2012/13, as she is a member of the Devon and Somerset Fire and Rescue Service.



	303/2012/13
	Request for Dispensation
	None received.

	304/2012/13
	Co-option to Fill Casual Vacancy
	Members considered letters of application received from three candidates to fill the casual vacancy on Braunton Parish Council following the resignation of Cllr Cornick.  

Councillor Mrs Shapland and Mrs Chugg called for the vote to be carried out by secret ballot in accordance with SO 7.

A ballot was held and with the absolute majority of seven votes Peter Lord was co-opted onto the Council.



	305/2012/13
	Minutes


	a) RESOLVED: That the Minutes of the Council meeting held on 11 March 2013 be approved and signed as a correct record.

b) RESOLVED: That the Minutes of the Extra-Ordinary Council meeting held on 18 March 2013 be approved and signed as a correct record.

c) RESOLVED: That the Minutes of the Additional Council meeting held on 25 March 2013 be approved and signed as a correct record.

d) RESOLVED: That the Minutes of the Property Committee meeting held on 11 March 2013 be ratified and adopted by Council.

(N/C)



	306/2012/13


	Police Representation


	There were no members of the Police in attendance.

	307/2012/13
	361 Energy Action
	The Chairman welcomed Thomas Store from 361 Energy Action.  Mr Store explained that the purpose of 361 Energy Action was to help domestic household reduce their energy usage.  The charity has four assessors who monitor energy usage and suggest technical and behaviour improvements to reduce energy usage in the household. 20 households in Braunton are currently signed up to 361 Energy Action.  

The charity has managed to help households make substantial savings via simple initiatives such as using freezers to full capacity.  361 Energy Action has been short listed for the Dragons Den fuel poverty project and was successful in securing £3500 funding.  As part of the Government Green Deal householders can apply for 361 Energy Action to carry out a Green deal Assessment of their domestic property free of charge (usual cost £100-150).  361 Energy Action hope to secure funding in the future to enable it to work with social landlords to reduce their energy usage.

The Chairman thanked Mr Store for his update.



	308/2012/13
	Caen School Footbridge
	The Chairman welcomed Juliet Bidgood to the meeting. 

Juliet Bidgood gave a brief explanation regarding the proposed bridge, which would link Caen School directly with the Parish Field.  The School have worked closely with the Parish Council since 2011 to ensure that the bridge meets the needs of the School and is acceptable to the Council, as owners of the field.  Following consultation with the Environment Agency, the School have since the December flood, made some small changes to the design of the bridge and would request the Parish Council’s approval of the proposed plans prior to them being submitted for formal planning consent.

The Council were concerned that the bridge may be detrimental to future flooding in Braunton, but as the School had been in discussions with the Environment Agency and had made the changes recommended by them, it was felt that this would not be an issue.  

RESOLVED:  That the Council agrees the proposed plans for the bridge, subject to any further changes to the plans being reported back to Council prior to the School obtaining planning consent.

(N/C)

  

	309/2012/13
	Environment Agency’s Draft Braunton Flooding Report 22 December 2012
	The Chairman welcomed Ben Byrom Flood Warden to the meeting.

The Council considered the Environment Agency’s ‘Braunton Flooding Report 22 December 2012’, which had been sent out to all members prior to the meeting and attached as Appendix A. It was noted that the Flood Warden had added the comments highlighted red.  

Cllr Mrs Shapland informed members that there were properties affected in Church Street but these are not identified in the report and they should be included.

Following further discussion it was 

RESOLVED That:

a. the report incorporating the Flood Warden’s and Cllr Mrs Shapland’s comments be agreed as an accurate historical report of the flooding that occurred in Braunton on 22 December 2012. 

b. the Council writes to the Environment Agency requesting how it proposes to move forward with future flood defences in the village.

(N/C)



	310/2012/13
	Finance
	The cheques on the schedule were approved and drawn in the total sum of £6,415.35.

 (N/C)



	311/2012/13
	Action Sheet
	Members considered the Action Sheet attached.  Cllr Mrs Smith requested when a report would be received from Cllr Mrs Woodford following the Gypsies and Travellers training event she attended in February.  She also requested if the Council had received a report from Braunton in Bloom regarding the areas that they are responsible for maintaining. It was confirmed that this report had not yet been received.

Cllr Gilbert declared a non-Pecuniary interest.

Cllr Gilbert reported that the Council had submitted a bid to FLAG for £70,000 of European funding towards the Naturalisation of Vellator Quay and the provision of a floating pontoon.

RESOLVED:  That the Action Plan be noted and updated.

(N/C)



	312/2012/13
	Planning
	The Chairman requested the Vice-Chairman of Planning, Councillor Bonds, to present the planning applications to the meeting as per the attached sheet.



	313/2012/13


	Report from Devon County Councillor


	Cllr Mrs Chugg reported that there had been an accident involving a pedestrian on a bicycle at Butts Path where the pathway was falling into the river, as a result of the December flood.  The reinstatement of the pathway was still being investigated by Devon County Council but at the moment is unclear, as to who is responsible for the repair and maintenance of the pathway.

Cllr Mrs Shapland declared a non-Pecuniary interest.

Cllr Mrs Chugg reported that the planning application for the expansion of Southmead School was currently being considered.  There were concerns regarding parking, as the proposed plans did not make any parking provision for parents.  It was confirmed that according to the County Council’s policies schools do not have to provide parking facilities for parents. 

Cllr Mrs Blackmore reported that there are large potholes on Homer Road, which have been repaired on several occasions but due to poor workmanship the repairs have lasted longer then a few days.  This has now caused further problems as the loose tarmac is hitting and damaging parked cars, as passing cars drive over it.   Cllr Mrs Chugg agreed to report this matter to County Officers for attention.

Cllr Mrs Chesters reported that the yellow lines in Lower Park need policing to prevent parking a blind corner, which is very dangerous to drivers.  

The 106 bus money from the Tesco development is due to run out soon and Devon County Council will be investigating what it can do to continue to provide this service.

Cllr Spear reported that the pedestrian crossing outside the George Hotel needs addressing, as it is holding up traffic and causing further problems with traffic congestion in Braunton.  After the last pedestrian has safely crossed the crossing the lights remain red for a further 12 seconds. Cllr Spear requested if this could be changed to shorten the time delay to help prevent blockages at the four-way traffic lights in the Square.

RESOLVED:  That the Council writes to Devon County Council to express its concerns regarding the poor workmanship of repairs to potholes in Braunton.

(N/C)



	314/2012/13
	Report from North Devon Councillors
	Cllr Spear reported that the consultation for Part 3 of the Local Plan had been extended until 1 June 2013.

	315/2012/13
	Report from Parish  Council Representativeto Outside Bodies
	Cllr Mrs Shapland reported that she had been invited to every meeting of the Trustees. The trustees are very keen to work with the Parish Council and involve the Council in all that they do. Last year the Trustees invited all Council members to the Countryside Centre to look at the proposed changes to the building. Since that date there have been many changes with a new Chairman, Tim Crane, Secretary Nicola Corrigan and Treasurer, Libby Rutherford. There have also been changes in the Trustees.

The Trustees are moving forward fast with a new structure of firstly the Trustee Group, secondly a Management Group who undertake the day to day running of the Centre and thirdly a Volunteer group. This has meant they are very inclusive – everyone who gives up their time for the Centre is involved in one way or another and therefore has great enthusiasm for the future of the Centre.

The Centre is open for the 2013 season and has been so for a few weeks. There have been changes to the interior layout, which has made it more visitor friendly and welcoming. Displays have been changed and updated through the expertise and dedication of volunteers. 

Last year the visitor numbers were up – and the Trustees have great hopes that this trend will continue this year with increased publicity and the colourful banners at the entrance to attract people into what is a free facility.

They have been working with their neighbours to offer a joint visitor experience in the area around the car park. As Council will know this has included the Youth Centre with the Braunton Bash, and much more involvement of young people in the Centre is planned which I am sure councillors will welcome. 

One area of discussion between the attractions around the car park has been signage to encourage visitors to stop in the village. This is not just for the benefit of the three organisations but if we can get people to stop and visit the three facilities (four if you count the tourist information) it will give huge benefits to the businesses in the village – part of the drive to work together for Braunton that is gathering momentum with the business community and residents. 

The Countryside Centre will be celebrating its 25th Anniversary later this year. Events planning is at an early stage but I am know that the Trustees will want to involve the Council at a later stage. It is hard to believe that it is 25 years ago that this building, representing a linhay on the Marshes, was built by the Manpower services on Parish land. I think it is a tribute to all involved and Braunton that through some very hard times the Centre is still going and looking forward to a positive future.

The Chairman thanked Cllr Mrs Shapland for her informative report.



	316/2012/13


	Part 3: Draft Torridge and North Devon Local Plan
	RESOLVED:  That this item be deferred until the next Full Council meeting being held in May 2013.

(N/C)

	317/2012/13
	Renewal of Photocopier Contract
	RESOLVED:  That the Parish Council upgrades its photocopier to the Sharp 264ON for a further five-year contract.

(N/C)

Cllr Mrs Chugg declared a non-Pecuniary interest.



	318/2012/13


	Devon and Somerset Fire and Rescue (DSFRS)


	RESOLVED:  That the members to make their representations online by 22 April 2013.

RESOLVED: That the Station Manager for Braunton be invited to attend the Full Council meeting in June.

(N/C)

	319/2012/13
	Draft Air Quality Action Plan
	RESOLVED: That members to provide their comments to the Parish Council by 22 April so that they be collated into a response and approved at the Additional Council meeting in April.

(N/C)



	320/2012/13
	Solar Panels Braunton Bowling Club
	RESOLVED:  That the Council grants permission for the Braunton Bowling Club to install solar panels on its pavilion roof.

(N/C)



	321/2012/13
	Grant Assistance Braunton Football Club
	RESOLVED: That the Council does not provide grant assistance to the Braunton Football Club to attend the U10s competition in Guernsey, as it has already presented grant funding for 2012/13.

(N/C)



	322/2012/13
	National Cycle Network Heddon Mill Junction Improvements
	RESOLVED:  That the Council support the proposed improvements to the National Cycle Network at Heddon Mill Junction.

(N/C)

	323/2012/13
	RMB Chivernor use of Saunton Beach
	RESOLVED:  That this item be deferred until further information has been received from the resident concerned.

(N/C)

	234/2012/13
	Subscriptions
	RESOLVED: That the Council renews its annual subscription to the National Association of Local Councils DIS newsletter as cost of £90.

RESOLVED: That the Council renews its annuals subscription to the LCR official magazine of the National Association of Local Councils at a cost of £16.

RESOLVED:  That the Council renews its annual membership to the Devon Association of Local Councils and the National Association of Local Councils at a cost of £835.09.

RESOLVED:  That the Council renews its annual subscription to the Taw and Torridge Estuary Forum at cost of £20.



	235/2012/13
	Hire of Village Green
	RESOVED:  That the Council grants permission for the Rotary Club of Braunton to use the Village Green for a ‘treasure hunt’ on Saturday 29 June 2013 from 9.30am – 1pm.

(N/C)

	336/2012/13
	Hire of Recreational Ground
	RESOLVED:  That the Council grants permission for the Devon Air Ambulance and Rotary Club of Braunton  Caen to use the Recreational Ground on Thursday 8 August for a helicopter drop-in.

(N/C)

	337/2012/13
	Items to Note
	Items (a) – (i) were noted.



	IN COMMITTEE

It was RESOLVED that, in view of the confidential nature of the business to be transacted, the following matters be taken in the absence of press and public (Public (Admissions to Meetings) Act 1960) as the items contain exempt information as defined by the Local Government Act 1972 Sch. 12a Pt (3).



	338/2012/13
	Outstanding Debtors
	RESOLVED:  That the Council to give its bad debtors seven days to pay their outstanding amounts and that failure to do so would result in the Council take formal action.

(N/C)


The meeting closed at  9.55p.m.

...................................................The Chairman
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